
Feminism and Method should be of interest to feminist scholars in many
disciplines. I found the book on the whole thought provoking and illuminat-
ing. However, I question Nancy Naples’s assumption that other methods
books avoid epistemological discussions. Lawrence Neuman’s (1997)
well-known methods text, for example, features an excellent chapter on the
meanings of methodology that illustrates just how political methodological
choices really are. I also question how possible it is for phenomenology to
be “articulated in social constructionism and symbolic interactionism” (p.
6) and still be recognizable as an epistemology seeking to understand the
essence of a social phenomenon. These are minor quibbles. My major quib-
ble with the book has to do with form rather than substance. I wish that the
publisher had devoted more resources to editing the text for grammar and
style. In the opinion of this reader, Nancy Naples’s stellar and original
thinking deserved a bit more attention to the prose used to express it.

JANE HOOD
University of New Mexico
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There are few feminist ethnographies of post-Ottoman states in the Mid-
dle East and North Africa that address how such states institutionally and
discursively produce militarism and, through this, gendered and racialized
citizenship. Ays 7e Gül Altinay’s The Myth of the Military-Nation: Milita-
rism, Gender, and Education in Turkey is a rich and compelling study that
fills this gap in important ways.

Altinay addresses the development of the “military-idea” in Turkish
nationalisms from the late nineteenth century to the early twenty-first cen-
tury, focusing on competing articulations in the late Ottoman period.
Between the late 1920s and mid-1930s, Mustafa Kemal Atatürk (“father of

134 GENDER & SOCIETY / February 2006



all Turks,” whose ideology is referred to as Kemalism) established
historiographic projects to construct and theorize the language, alphabet,
and prehistory of post-Ottoman Turkey. He mandated that these be used in
primary and secondary education to socialize citizens into Turkish secular
modernity. In addition to using education to invent a case for Turkish racial,
language, “civilizational,” and state-building superiority, Kemalism pro-
duced and sustained a myth that compulsory military service by men was a
sine qua non of a Turkish essence. Antimilitarism, cynicism toward “offi-
cial history,” and political and cultural activity in spheres independent of the
Turkish state were constructed as unpatriotic (p. 21) and traitorous (p. 30).

Kemalism defined national belonging in a manner that excluded and
legitimated repression and violence against Muslim ethnic minorities (par-
ticularly Kurds) who resisted the totalizing state. Kemalist discourse con-
structed such ethnopolitical resistance as tribal or regional “backwardness”
and a threat to Turkish development and reform. Women were constructed
as “guests” of a male state (p. 53), a relationship that was mediated through
motherhood, although occasionally they played the role of “warrior hero-
ine” (p. 34). To complicate things further, Kemalist modernity required era-
sure of “backwardness” with respect to women (p. 48). Independent
women’s organizations were dissolved by the state, and women were
granted a number of rights by fiat. The extent to which these reforms were
emancipatory was not significantly contested until the 1980s (p. 52).
Altinay shows how urban Turkish women often benefited from this state-
led “feminism” and at times participated in the subordination of women of
other ethnic, religious, class, and ideological backgrounds.

Altinay also demonstrates how, through schooling, all children in Turkey
have been taught to think in military terms, although military training and
service have been viewed as ultimate rites of passage to male adulthood,
model citizenship, maturity, and discipline. She points out that rather than
being natural, the connection between manliness and participation in the
state military has required ongoing work by Turkey’s state institutions (p.
58). For example, men’s marriage, employment, and career prospects, as
well as access to a range of resources, are limited without military service,
indicating how various institutional forces must work together to compel/
produce militarized men. Despite these pressures, the book discusses the
increasingly large number of Turkish men who have evaded military service
since the 1980s, as well as the smaller number of conscientious objectors
who have tested the equation between Turkish manhood and military ser-
vice and have articulated nonviolent, antiracist, antisexist, and
antihomophobic challenges to militarized nationalism.
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A fascinating chapter discusses the required (since 1926) National Secu-
rity Knowledge course taught to all high school students (girls since 1937)
by a uniformed military officer. This course, organized by the Ministry of
National Education, was designed to inculcate Atatürk’s principles of Turk-
ish citizenship as militarized, statist, secular, and modern. The textbook for
the course, which has changed over time, is written by commissioned mili-
tary personnel and omits mention or images of girls and women. Beginning
in 1998, the text began to treat nationalism and national identity as socially
constructed rather than based on racial essence but recouped Kemalism by
constructing it as inclusive and dependent on political, linguistic, and
“homeland” unity (pp. 127-28). It also treats challenges to Kemalist étatism
(statism) as external in origin, increasing the insecurity of Kurdish-origin
students since they (like Greeks, Armenians, and Muslims who express or
wear the symbols of religious subjectivity) represent the threatening “other
within” in this understanding of history and national belonging.

The Myth of the Military-Nation builds on local and diasporic Turkish
and Kurdish feminist research that has demonstrated the extent to which
embodied and epistemic violence have been important aspects of Turkish
state-led radical laicism. The latter, more commonly understood as secular-
ism, is too often assumed to be a liberating framework, particularly
for women in a region where Islam is understood in homogeneous,
ahistorical, and all-determining terms. When I taught this book, it resonated
in unexpected ways with U.S. college students, who saw connections with
U.S. politics and militarism, as well as their own schooling experiences.
The text can be assigned in advanced undergraduate and graduate courses
on nationalism, the state, and militarism.

FRANCES S. HASSO
Oberlin College
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Elizabeth Faue paints a revealing portrait of Eva Valesh, a trade unionist
turned labor journalist, who became “legitimately or not” a voice for
workingwomen and the working class at the turn of the twentieth century.
This biography depicts an ambitious woman who, as a popular writer and
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